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PRESENT  
Cllr. N. Hubbard (Chairman), Cllr. C. Knight, Cllr. S. Steele, Cllr. M. Grindrod, Cllr. S. Reece, Cllr. L. Dearing, Cllr. M. Dolbear 

 APOLOGIES 
 Cllr. P. Fairweather (Vice Chairman),  Cllr. K. Mans 
 IN ATTENDANCE 
 Mrs. R. Pearson 
 
Minute 
Ref 

  Action 

2050 CHAIRMAN’S 
OPENING REMARKS 

The Chairman welcomed everyone.  

2051 MINUTES OF LAST 
MEETING 

Proposed:  Cllr. Dearing 
Seconded:  Cllr. Steele 

 

2052 MATTERS ARISING 1. PARKING UPDATE 
Mrs. Pearson confirmed that 60 permits had been or will be issued, in addition the Beaulieu 
Estate is requesting any contractors doing work in the High Street use the car park for their vans.  
The Council were pleased to note that the car park is being better used to capacity.  Mrs. Pearson 
raised the issue about a potential charging point for electric cars in this new car park.  Chairman 
said the council would keep this more widely under review.  The Council recorded their thanks to 
the Beaulieu Beaufort Trust for facilitating this and agreed the Chairman would write to Mr. Fort 
and Trustees thsnking them for their generosity.   
The Council considered whether additional parking restrictions should be put in place in the High 
Street. After detailed discussion it was agreed that the parking conditions would be monitored 
through the 2022 busy period, which would better inform any further restrictions that may be 
needed. Agreed the action was closed. 
2.   BEAULIEU BUSINESSES WEBSITE 
Chairman circulated an update of the website and requested any comments.  Agreed that 
‘wearebeaulieu.co.uk’ would be the name for the website and this could be launched, subject to 
any comments. 
3.  NFDC BUSINESSES SUPPORT EVENT 
Cllr. Hubbard recorded thanks to Cllr. Harris for the link to the Support Event follow up. 
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4.  HIGH STREET ROAD SWEEP 
The Council discussed this is some detail.  Cllr. Grindrod reminded concillors that this has been 
done twice a year in the past when cars have been removed, otherwise accepted that HCC sweep 
as best they can around any remaining parked vehicles.  It was agreed that Cllr. Grindrod to take 
responsibility for arranging/communicating when a full road sweep should be undertaken. 
Working party – Chairman, Cllrs. Steele and Dolbear. 
Proposed: Cllr. Dolbear 
Seconded:  Cllr. Steele 
5.  BROADBAND UPDATE 
The Council reviewed the Broadband update provided by Open Reach and concluded that more 
detail would be helpful and agreed that Mr. Harris would be invited back to provide an update in 
person.  
6.  CCTV ACTIONS 
Chairman agreed to meet with and discuss with Cllr. Fairweather  
7.  ENVIROMENTAL LAND SEMINAR 
Cllr. Reece to circulate material. 

2053 
 

DECLARATIONS OF 
INTEREST 

Chairman confirmed interest as Treasurer of BTA.  

2054 PUBLIC  
PARTICIPATION 

None.  

2055 REPRESENTATIVE’S 
REPORTS 

HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
Cllr. Mans not present. 
NEW FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL 
Cllr. Harris not present. 
POLICE LIAISON 
No report. Cllrs. Dearing says she receives reports and will pass on. 
Cllr. Steele reported that on Sunday there was fly-tipping at top of Dock Lane, reported on HCC 
website and first thing Monday morning it was cleared.  Mrs. Pearson said HCC were checking 
both entrances of Museum.  Chairman thanked Estate for repairing bin outside hall and putting up 
notice. 
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2056 
 
 

JUBILEE 
CELEBRATION 
PROPOSALS 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chairman reported that been in contact with Mrs. Dykes, chair of Beaulieu Residents Association,  
and is arranging a meeting to discuss the Jubliee celebrations.  Council considered a number of 
options including (1) Holding a community party (2) giving children in the parish a celebratory 
Jubilee mug (3) potential of a new commemorative seat to be placed in the Twinning Garden 
including the potential of moving the flagpole to the centre of the garden and the seat placed 
around it and (4) planting of trees  The Council noted that these options needed to be worked up 
in more detail by the Beaulieu community and costs would need to be discussed in more detail 
before arriving at any conclusions. 

 
 
 
 
Chairman 
 

2057 COMMON GOOD 
TRUST 

Clerk tabled letter from CGT inviting Council to apply for a grant.  The Council noted its 
appreciation of this.  The Council agreed that would be a welcome contribution towards its 
contribution to the Jubilee celebration proposals and an application will be tabled at the next 
meeting.    
 

 

2058 COMMITTEE 
REPORTS 

PLANNING 
21/00932 – 8 Baileys Hard.  
BPC recommends PERMISSION but would accept the decision reached by the National Park 
Authority's Officers under their delegated powers.. Condition: underneath of balcony not to be 
filled in at later date. 
Proposed:  Cllr. Reece 
Seconded:  Cllr. Dolbear 
21/00988 – Monkswell House 
Certificate of Lawful Development 
BPC recommends accepting the decision reached by the National Park Authority's Officers under 
their delegated powers. 
Proposed:  Cllr. Steele 
Seconded:  Cllr. Dolbear 
21/00945 – Woodend, Thorns Beach 
BPC recommends PERMISSION, but would accept the decision reached by the National Park 
Authority's Officers under their delegated powers. 
Proposed:  Cllr. Dolbear 
Seconded:  Cllr. Reece 
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ASSET MANAGEMENT 
Cllr. Dearing confirmed awaiting quotes for kickboards. Had meeting with school and HCC have 
no insurance for anyone using equipment out of hours.  Confirmed not clear whose responsibility 
it is.  Chairman took action to consider BPC insurance arrangements in event that we have 
responsibility for the safety of the equipment.   
Cllr. Dearing reported she has meeting on 24th Nov with Jenny Graefe to discuss Twinning 
Garden 
 
SPEEDWATCH 
Nothing to report. 

2059 FINANCE CHEQUES approved: 
BVHT - £45.00 – Room Hire 

 

2060 AOB The Chairman reported the notice re road closures re resurfacing at Ipley Cross.   
 
Chairman received report that there has been complaints of construction vehicles going to and 
from a Bucklers Hard building site have been driven without due care and attention, considering 
the narrow lane leading to the site, including the risk to ponies and donkeys.  After due 
consideration the Council agreed mthat it would write to the owner requesting that an appropriate 
protocol put in place to ensure that the necessary respect to local users, neighbours and live stock 
is maintained at all times.  Chairman agreed that he would write accordingly. 
 
Noted the NFDC managed car park there would be free parking on the 4th/18th and 19th December.  
If parishioneers wish there should be further dates they should  contact NFDC direct. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Chairman 
 
 
 

 
All motions carried unanimously unless otherwise reported 
 
Meeting closed at 8.30p.m. 
 
Date of Next Meeting – 16th December 2021 
 
 


